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DRAFT MINUTES
These are the Draft Minutes of the Agenda Conference of the Borough Council of North Plainfield NJ on Monday, 9 September 2013.  Every attempt has been made to make these as comprehensive and conclusive as possible.

However, as it is a draft document, it is not to be construed as a formal depiction of the official conduct of business and is subject to revision up to and following the Governing Body’s actual approval of same.  If changes are necessary, revised minutes will be posted to the website.

MINUTES of the Agenda Conference of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield held on Monday, September 9, 2013 at 7:35 p.m. at the North Plainfield Community Center, 614 Greenbrook Road, North Plainfield, New Jersey.


PRESENT:


Council Members:
Mary H. Forbes

Lawrence La Ronde 

Everett Merrill 

Keiona R. Miller (7:44 p.m.)
Frank Righetti 

Frank “Skip” Stabile 



                    Douglas M. Singleterry, Council President


Also Present:  

Michael Giordano, Jr., Mayor

David E. Hollod, Business Administrator 

Eric M. Bernstein, Esq., Borough Attorney 

Richard K. Phoenix, RMC, Borough Clerk 


The Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag was led by Council President Singleterry.   


Council President Singleterry requested a moment of silence for the men and women serving in our Armed Forces.


The Council President read the following Notice of Compliance:


"This is an Agenda Meeting of the Council of the Borough of North Plainfield, scheduled by resolution of the Council adopted on December 10, 2012.  Adequate notice of this meeting was given pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:4-6 et seq. by transmitting said notice to the Courier News, The Star-Ledger and WKMB Radio on December 11, 2012, by publication of the announcement in the Courier News of December 13, 2012 and by posting a copy of this notice on the bulletin boards in the Municipal Building and Memorial Library reserved for such purpose."

PUBLIC COMMENT:  

Frank N. D’Amore Sr., 40 Willow Avenue, North Plainfield, advised of numerous Borough trees in the area of West End School which are covered in poison ivy.  The speaker voiced his concerns with a church operating out of 73 Willow Avenue which continues to cause parking problems during their service hours.  

Mario Romero, Jr., 199 Grove Street, North Plainfield, stressed his concerns with speeding violators on Grove Street, most notably between Greenbrook Road and Front Street, and requested the installation of speed limit signs along Grove Street.  The speaker shared his concerns with parking violations on Grove Street in front of the Grove Barbeque restaurant and suggested a fresh coat of yellow paint on the curb.  
Mr. Phoenix interjected that he encounters speeding violators on Grove Street while walking to work as well as drivers who fail to yield to pedestrians crossing within the marked crosswalks.  He added that there was an electronic speed limit sign temporarily posted just south of Mercer Avenue on southbound Grove Street.
Danny Dominguez, 502 Watchung Avenue, Watchung, advised that there has always been speeding on Grove Street.              
NEW BUSINESS:

1.
Renewal of North Plainfield Commodity Resale System – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod advised that this allows for the purchase of surplus supplies from the State in an emergency.  No Council action is required.   
2.
Construction Phase Services – Municipal Building Roof Rehab – D.E.H.  Mr. Hollod explained that this Resolution allows for Suburban Consulting Engineers to perform construction inspection services in conjunction with the construction official and construction department over the course of the project.    

OLD BUSINESS:  

1.
Taxi Ordinance – L.L.R.  Mr. La Ronde explained that this ordinance addresses those changes the Council had requested.  He noted that the new ordinance would still allow taxicab owners to drive their own vehicles without the need to apply for a separate taxi driver’s license.  He added that a method for refunding application fees in the case of a qualified applicant not ultimately receiving a license remained a question.  Mrs. Forbes challenged the readiness of the ordinance, specifically how an applicant’s English language proficiency is determined.  Mr. Bernstein advised against over-legislating an ordinance as it starts to look like a congressional bill.  He concluded that the ordinance as drafted should be able to stand up to the constitutionality test.
Mr. Stabile suggested that an applicant’s English proficiency be determined by the Clerk’s office as they are the first point of contact.  If an applicant cannot communicate in English with a member of the Clerk’s office, that would be grounds for denial.  The implementation of an appeals process would allow a denied applicant to go before the Council to plead their case in English, without the use of an interpreter.  Mrs. Forbes spoke against the inclusion of this provision in the ordinance.  Advising that the majority of taxicab fares are Spanish speaking individuals, the councilwoman spoke against voting down taxi drivers’ applications due to the lack of a new ordinance.  Mr. Stabile interjected that he had not voted against the recent applications due to a language barrier, but rather due to concerns with emergency situations, a good knowledge of the rules of the road and the need to better regulate the actual cab companies.  
Mayor Giordano commented that he had issues with the ordinance’s proficiency provisions, while Mr. Merrill questioned section 4-1.2 and the need for a sworn statement.  Mr. Bernstein replied that the Clerk’s Office would distribute it, and there would also be a need for the Clerk to revise forms used in connection with taxi licenses.  Mrs. Forbes remained concerned about the proficiency provision, and that it might be necessary for the cabbies’ employers to affirm the drivers’ proficiency.  Mr. Singleterry interjected that the Council might have to agree to disagree on this topic.  He added that he had hoped to clarify opposition to certain taxi applications.  
Mr. Stabile commented on his observation of cabs on Westervelt Avenue, saying that he was discouraged by their speeding and disrepair.  Drivers are also frequently observed while in motion behind the wheel conversing on their cell phones.  The overall effect, he said, amounts to a dangerous ride for passengers who have a right to expect better when they have paid the fare.  He said that it appeared to be a lack of supervision by cab companies as opposed to the drivers being totally at fault.  Mr. Merrill averred that he, on the recent vote, cast negative because he was waiting for a new, streamlined document.  Mr. La Ronde, commenting that he had grown up in a taxi company family, had to agree with Mr. Stabile, and that the way cabs are operating on North Plainfield demonstrated a disrespect for pedestrians and other drivers.  
Mr. Stabile confirmed that he was aware of a collision between a cab and motorist that became a police matter when the motorist claimed the cabbie was at fault.  The cab company had maintained that the individual described by the motorist did not work for them, but the individual in question appeared at the police station in the midst of the police interview portion of the case.  Mr. La Ronde reminded that the Council had requested vehicle maintenance as well as regular, detailed inspection of the taxis. 
The Council also commended Mr. Phoenix and Ms. Sherwood for their efforts in researching other towns’ taxi regulations as resource material for developing this ordinance.                
REPORTS OF BOARDS, COMMITTEES, COMMISSIONS:   None.
Motion to adjourn by Mr. La Ronde, seconded by Mr. Merrill and carried unanimously.


Meeting adjourned at 8:19 p.m.







Borough Clerk

Council President
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